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CLEVELAND PUBLIC LIBRARY 

Minutes of the Regular Board Meeting 
January 21, 2016 

Trustees Room        Louis Stokes Wing 
12:00 Noon 

 
 
Present: Ms. Butts, Ms. Rodriguez, Mr. Seifullah,  

Mr. Corrigan, Mr. Hairston, Ms. Washington 
(arrive, 12:10 p.m.), Mr. Parker (departed, 
1:23 p.m.)  
 

Absent:  None 
 
 
Ms. Rodriguez called the meeting to order at 12:09 p.m. 
 
Approval of the Minutes 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the minutes for the 
12/17/15 Regular Board Meeting and the Joint Finance & 
Human Resources Committee Meeting of 12/15/15. Mr. 
Seifullah seconded the motion, which passed unanimously 
by roll call vote. 
 
Presentation: Endowment Portfolio, Glen Danahey, PNC 
 
Following a brief introduction by Carrie Krenicky, Chief 
Financial Officer, Glen Danahey, Senior Vice President, 
Senior Portfolio Manager, PNC Institutional Asset 
Management, gave a detailed presentation of Cleveland 
Public Library’s Endowment Portfolio for the period 
ending 12/31/15.   
 
Mr. Danahey’s presentation began with a review of 
Economic and Capital Market and a review of Investment 
Guidelines. 
 
Mr. Danahey’s presentation continued with the Account 
Review with the asset allocation summary, portfolio 
performance, manager performance, large cap core 
advantage portfolio, fixed income allocation, fixed 
income structure, and portfolio holdings as of 12/31/15. 
 
The presentation concluded with PNC’s Market Outlook 
that included the economy, interest rates, inflation, 
earnings, valuation and supply/demand.   
 

REGULAR BOARD 
MEETING 12/17/15; 
JOINT FINANCE 
& HUMAN 
RESOURCES 
COMMITTEE 
MEETING OF 
12/15/15 
   Approved 
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After some discussion about real estate investment 
trusts classified as equities, Mr. Corrigan recommended 
that the Board may wish to consider possible revisions 
to the Library’s Investment Policy to reflect a 
reclassification of rates.  
 
Ms. Rodriguez thanked Mr. Danahey for his detailed 
presentation. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez acknowledged Reverend Pamela M. Pinkney 
Butts who requested information on the status of the 
future of the Martin Luther King, Jr. branch.   
 
In addition, Reverend Pinkney Butts stated that when she 
visits the Martin Luther King, Jr. branch, equipment is 
neither updated nor operable as opposed to other 
branches in less economically challenged areas. 
 
Director Thomas stated the Library works hard to ensure 
that services are provided equally among the Cleveland 
Public Library system.  
 
Director Thomas stated that until the City Council votes 
to approve development plans, there will be no changes 
with the current location or services provided at the 
Martin Luther King, Jr. branch.   
 
Reverend Pamela M. Pinkney Butts expressed a concern 
about naming the branch The Reverend Dr. Martin Luther 
King, Jr. Branch.  Reverend Pinkney Butts stated that 
the title “Reverend” should not be omitted from the name 
of the branch. 
 
Mr. Corrigan reiterated that this Board has adopted a 
policy and advised the City that the branch will not 
close until a new branch is built at no expense to the 
Library and scheduled so that service is least 
interrupted. 
 
Director Thomas states that if City Council votes in 
favor of the development proposal, another discussion 
will be held to update the community. 
 
Director Thomas requested that Reverend Pinkney Butts 
provide contact information so that she can be kept 
informed. 
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COMMUNICATIONS 
 
Director Thomas acknowledged an email from Jane-Na 
Chang, Mandarin Chinese Teacher, Brecksville-Broadview 
Heights Middle School, expressing appreciation and 
recognizing Milos Markovic and Caroline Han, Foreign 
Literature Department, during their eighth grade class 
field trip to the Library; and a commendation from The 
Honorable Nickie J. Antonio, The Ohio House of 
Representatives, House District #13, congratulating 
Director Thomas on being named a 2015 International Life 
Changers Award Honoree by the Liberia Economic 
Development Initiative. 
 
Director Thomas provided background information on the 
Liberia Economic Development Initiative and his support 
for their initiative to build libraries in Liberia. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez congratulated Director Thomas on behalf of 
the Board of Trustees. 
 
 
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT 
 
Mr. Seifullah presented the following report. 
 
Resolution to Accept Gifts for December  
 
  (See page 58) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Butts seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The Board receives gifts of moneys and library  
services materials from generous citizens from time to  
time; and 
 
WHEREAS, Attached to this Resolution is the Gift Report  
itemizing the gifts received by the Library for the  
month of December of 2015; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the gifts described in the Gift Report  
for December of 2015 be accepted upon the conditions  
connected with said gifts in accordance with Section  
3375.40(K) of the Ohio Revised Code.  
 
 

RESOLUTION TO 
ACCEPT GIFTS 
FOR THE MONTH 
OF DECEMBER 
2015 
  Approved 
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Resolution to Accept Gift from the Julius W. Zajac Trust 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Hairston seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Julius W. Zajac was born to Polish immigrant 
parents and raised in Tremont during the Great 
Depression in a close-knit family of little means but 
one that placed great value on education; and  
 
WHEREAS, Mr. Zajac worked his way through school, 
graduated with a mechanical engineering degree from 
Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute, and used his education 
and talents to start three companies with his brother, 
including one that merged into another and eventually 
became part of Parker Hannifin Corporation; and  
 
WHEREAS, Throughout his long, successful career in 
industry, Mr. Zajac never forgot his modest beginnings 
in Tremont and worked with his brother Theodore to build 
companies that would provide hundreds of people with 
meaningful employment in manufacturing; and 
 
WHEREAS, On January 7, 2016, the Cleveland Public 
Library received notice from McDonald Hopkins law firm 
including a check in the amount of $241,238 from the 
Julius W. Zajac 2nd Restatement of Trust, representing 
the entire amount of the bequest to the Cleveland Public 
Library; and 
 
WHEREAS, These funds are to be earmarked in equal parts 
to the Main Library downtown and the Jefferson Branch in 
the neighborhood where Julius Zajac was raised; now 
therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED That the Cleveland Public Library Board of 
Trustees, pursuant to the authority set forth in R.C. 
§3375.40(K), hereby accepts a gift from the Julius W. 
Zajac 2nd Restatement of Trust in the amount of $241,238 
to be earmarked in equal parts to the Main Library and 
the Jefferson Branch; with $120,619 for deposit into the 
Founders Fund Account No. 203046-46100-15901 (Main 
Library), to be used for expenditures in connection with 
the Main Library and $120,619 for deposit into the 
Founders Fund Account No. 203046-46100-11754 (Jefferson 
Branch), to be used for expenditures in connection with 
the Jefferson Branch; and be it further 

RESOLUTION 
TO ACCEPT 
GIFT FROM 
THE JULIUS 
W. ZAJAC 
TRUST 
  Approved 
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RESOLVED, That the Executive Director, CEO, or his 
designee, is authorized to enter into and execute any 
documents, agreements and instruments as may be 
necessary or appropriate to receive and expend the gift, 
including those in excess of $25,000.00, to effectuate 
the terms and conditions of the Gift and this 
Resolution, which agreements and instruments shall be 
subject to the approval of the Library’s Chief Legal 
Officer; and be it further  
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Cleveland 
Public Library expresses its heartfelt gratitude for the 
generous gift from this remarkable man, and that a copy 
of this resolution be sent to the family of Julius W. 
Zajac, as an expression of sympathy and appreciation 
from this Board. 
 
Resolution Regarding December 31, 2015 General Fund 
Balance 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Hairston seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 3375.40 (K) provides 
for the set aside of unencumbered General fund balances 
at the end of each fiscal year; and 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 5705.14 provides for 
the transfer and advance of funds from the General fund 
to other funds; and 
 
WHEREAS, The December 31, 2015 General fund cash 
balance is as follows: 
 
  

RESOLUTION 
REGARDING 
DECEEMBER 
31, 2015 
GENERAL 
FUND 
BALANCE 
  Approved 
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General fund cash balance – 
12/31/2015   

$ 30,293,887.52

Reserved for encumbrances 5,848,058.18
General fund unencumbered 
balance 

$  24,445,829.34

Repayment of advances in 2016: 
MyCom fund 55,000.00
MyCom fund 54,160.00
Carryover balance available 
for appropriation in 2016 $  24,554,989.34
Transfer – Building and Repair 
fund 

1,500,000.00

General fund unencumbered 
balance 

$  23,054,989.34 

 
Now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Unencumbered General Fund Balance of 
$23,054,989.34 be carried forward for 2016 operating 
expenses and that the set aside of $1,500,000.00 be 
transferred to the Building and Repair Fund at this 
year-end to fund capital projects, technology, and other 
assets, and for repairs, improvements and maintenance of 
library facilities. 
 
First Amendment to the Year 2016 Appropriation 
 
 (See pages 59-63) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Parker seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 5705.40 provides for 
the amendment of an appropriation measure when 
necessary; and 
 
WHEREAS, It is now deemed necessary to amend the Year 
2016 Appropriation Measure, which complies with the  
Amended Official Certificate of Estimated Resources 
requested from the Cuyahoga County Budget Commission 
dated January 12, 2016; and  
 
WHEREAS, The aggregate of all appropriation 
classifications does not exceed the total amount 
submitted to the Cuyahoga County Budget Commission; now 
therefore be it 
 

FIRST 
AMENDMENT TO 
THE YEAR 2016 
APPROPRIATION 
  Approved 
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RESOLVED, That the sums indicated on the attached First 
Amendment to the Year 2016 Appropriation Schedule be 
approved. 
 
Resolution to Advance Cash from the General Fund to the 
Friends Fund 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Washington seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Ohio Revised Code Section 5705.14 provides for 
the transfer and advance of funds from the General Fund 
to other funds; and 
 
WHEREAS, Libraries generally do not follow ORC Section 
5705 for budgetary compliance, so the Library looks to 
the Auditor of State Bulletin 1997-003 to provide 
guidance pertaining to the accounting treatment for 
inter-fund cash advances; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Board of Trustees of the Friends of the 
Cleveland Public Library approved the 2016 budget for 
Programs for the Cleveland Public Library in the amount 
of $29,500; and 
 
WHEREAS, The Friends fund will start the year with a 
zero fund balance, while awaiting payment(s) from the 
Friends of the Cleveland Public Library.  Therefore, a 
cash advance from the Library’s General Fund to the 
Friends Fund is a desirable method of resolving cash 
flow problems without the necessity of incurring 
additional interest expense for short-term loans and to 
provide the necessary “seed” for grants that are 
allocated on a reimbursement basis; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That General Fund advance cash in the amount 
of $29,500 to the Friends Fund for the same purpose for 
which the fund was established, for which repayment in 
an equal amount is made within the current year. 
 
Resolution to Authorize Annual Expenditure for 2016 with 
Republic Services, Inc. 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 

RESOLUTION TO 
ADVANCE CASH 
FROM THE 
GENERAL FUND 
TO THE 
FRIENDS FUND 
  Approved 

RESOLUTION 
TO AUTHORIZE 
ANNUAL 
EXPENDITURE 
FOR  2016 
WITH 
REPUBLIC 
SERVICES, INC. 
  Approved 
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WHEREAS, On October 18, 2012, the Board of Trustees of 
the Cleveland Public Library authorized the Executive 
Director of the Cleveland Public Library to enter into 
Customer Service Agreements with Republic Services, Inc. 
to provide waste material services for the Main Library, 
the Lake Shore Facility and the Woodland Garage in the 
amount of $1,706.00 per month, plus an additional cost 
for an extra pick up when needed at a cost of $75.00 per 
pick up, for a period of 36 months, in an amount not to 
exceed $25,000 annually; and 
 
WHEREAS, On March 19, 2015, the Board of Trustees of 
the Cleveland Public Library ratified the 2014 
expenditure in the amount of $26,888.89 and authorized 
the 2015 annual expenditure to provide waste material 
services for the Main Library, the Lake Shore Facility 
and the Woodland Garage in an amount not to exceed 
$31,000.  The actual amount expended for 2015 was 
$29,581.78; and  
 
WHEREAS, In February, 2014, the basic monthly service 
cost increased 16.5% and in February 2015, the cost 
increased 15.5%; and 
 
WHEREAS, The initial term of the agreement expired 
December 31, 2015 and automatically renewed for a 
successive 12 month term; therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees authorizes the 2016 
annual expenditure to provide waste material services 
for the Main Library, the Lake Shore Facility and the 
Woodland Garage in an amount not exceed $35,000 with the 
expenditure being charged to the General Fund Account 
12100053-53340 (Building Maintenance). 
 
Ms. Washington expressed her concern for the annual rate 
increases and asked if staff could development and 
implement a plan to identify other options. 
 
Carrie Krenicky, Chief Financial Officer, stated that 
she recently had a conversation with a representative 
from Republic Services who indicated that they are 
anticipating Library’s rate increase will be 4% as of 
February 1, 2016.  The resolution is based on the 
assumption of a 16% increase, the rate should not exceed 
$35,000.  A formal letter will be sent in February. 
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Ms. Washington stated that it is difficult for the 
Library to plan or budget under these circumstances. 
 
Ms. Krenicky stated that in July, staff will identify 
other options and solicit quotes to ensure competitive 
pricing. Since the current contract expires in December, 
the Library would have time to give Republic Services 
notice of termination in October. 
 
Director Thomas stated that the Library will also need a 
comprehensive plan on how to handle recyclables as the 
company that provided that service to the Library is no 
longer in business. 
 
Resolution to Authorize Annual Expenditure for 2016 for 
Maintenance on the Multi-Function Devices with Xerox 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Butts seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, On December 15, 2011, the Board of Trustees of 
the Cleveland Public Library authorized the Executive 
Director of the Cleveland Public Library to enter into a 
Service Agreement with Xerox Corporation for the print 
charges, the consumable supplies and all parts, labor, 
and travel for emergency service, at an estimated annual 
cost not to exceed $30,000, to support the (50) multi-
function devices purchased at this time in the Branches 
and Main Library Departments.  This agreement expires 
May 1, 2017; and 
 
WHEREAS, The original estimated volumes used were 
980,000 for black and white and 200,000 for color per 
year.  Black and white prints are $0.012 per print and 
color prints are $0.08 per print, which calculated to an 
estimated total of $27,760 annually; and 
 
WHEREAS, During 2014, the number of prints have 
doubled; color prints exceeded 416,000 and black and 
white prints exceeded 1,960,000 and on January 15, 2015, 
this Board authorized the 2015 annual expenditure for 
maintenance on all of the Library’s multi-function 
devices not to exceed $60,000; and 
 
WHEREAS, During 2015 the number of color prints 
exceeded 476,000 and black and white prints exceeded  
 

RESOLUTION TO 
AUTHORIZE 
ANNUAL 
EXPENDITURE 
FOR 2016 FOR 
MAINTENANCE 
ON THE MULTI-
FUNCTION 
DEVICES WITH 
XEROX 
  Approved 
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2,083,000, which is an increase of 14% and 6% 
respectively from 2014; now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees authorizes the 2016 
annual expenditure for maintenance on all of the 
Library’s multi-function devices not to exceed $70,000, 
with the expenditure being charged to the General Fund 
Account 1xxx0053-53350 (Machine Maintenance), where 
xxx=the location. The Executive Director, CEO, or his 
designee, is hereby authorized to negotiate and execute 
such agreements and documents as may be necessary to 
effectuate this increase in maintenance expenditures, 
subject to approval of the Chief Legal Officer. 
 
Resolution to Enter Into An Agreement with Business 
Smarts for Hardware Maintenance 
 

(See pages 64-66) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Butts seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS,  The effective date of termination of the 
current hardware maintenance agreement with Business 
Smarts for the Library’s Hewlett Packard (“HP”) 
printers, desktop stations and servers is January 31, 
2016; and  
 
WHEREAS, The Library desires to utilize HP-approved 
support for its HP equipment in order to resolve 
problems reliably and to avoid a situation in which a 
non-HP maintenance vendor would be unable to resolve a 
problem because of its unfamiliarity with the operating 
system; and  
 
WHEREAS, Business Smarts is an Elite HP Partner that 
provides in-house service for printers, desktop stations 
and industry standard server support; and  
 
WHEREAS, Business Smarts has installed the larger 
components, knows the Library’s complex configuration, 
including CLEVNET, and demonstrates the ability to 
provide the services in a timely manner, and the Library 
is satisfied with the quality of their services; now 
therefore be it 
 
 

RESOLUTION 
TO ENTER 
INTO AN 
AGREEMENT 
WITH 
BUSINESS 
SMARTS FOR 
HARDWARE 
MAINTENANCE 
  Approved 
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RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees authorizes the 
Executive Director, CEO or his designee, to enter into a 
Maintenance Agreement with Business Smarts, subject to 
the Chief Legal Officer’s approval, for the period  
February 1, 2016 through January 31, 2017, at a cost not 
to exceed $63,133.71, with the expenditure being charged 
to the General Fund Account 13010053-53360. 
 
Resolution Approving Change Order #009 Rescinding Change 
Order #008 and Approving Change Order #010 for the 
Cleveland Digital Public Library Project 
 

(See pages 67-73) 
 
Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Ms. Butts seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, On June 19, 2014 the Board of Library Trustees 
awarded the contract for the Digital Hub Project, now 
known as the Cleveland Digital Public Library Project, 
to R.L. Hill Management, Inc. as the general contractor 
in the amount of $606,000.00; and 
 
WHEREAS, In June of 2015 the contract allowances were 
reduced by $1,704.00; on September 18, 2014, this Board 
approved change orders numbers 1, 2 and 3 for a net 
increase in the amount of $13,121.90; on November 20, 
2014, this Board approved change orders number 4, 5 and 
6 for a net increase in the amount of $13,918.96; on 
December 18, 2014, this Board approved change order 
number 7 for an increase in the amount of $0;  and on 
February 19, 2015 this Board approved change order 
number 8 for an increase of $8,308.30; and  
 
WHEREAS, The Board of Library Trustees can, in its 
discretion, approve written change orders and 
subsequently amend the contract sum; and  
 
WHEREAS, In order to complete certain work that has not 
yet been performed on the Digital Public Library 
Project, the Library has determined it necessary to 
remove this work from the scope of the contract with 
R.L. Hill Management, Inc. and to hire other contractors 
to complete the work.  The following change orders are 
necessary to deduct the cost of the work from the 
contract with R.L. Hill Management, Inc:  

RESOLUTION 
APPROVING 
CHANGE ORDER 
#009 
RESCINDING 
CHANGE ORDER 
#008 AND 
APPROVING 
CHANGE ORDER 
#010 FOR THE 
CLEVELAND 
DIGITAL PUBLIC 
LIBRARY 
PROJECT 
  Approved 
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Contractor  Change Amount 
R.L. Hill 
Management 

#009 ($ 8,308.30) 

Rescind change order #008 for the purchase and 
installation of a protective acrylic picture 
frame cover and handrail for the protection of 
the Coltman painting.  
 
Total Net Decrease  

          
 $ 8,308.30 

 
 
Contractor  Change Amount 
R.L. Hill 
Management 

#010 ($11,000.16) 

Deduct from contract money for access control 
system and firm alarm wiring relay work.  
 
Total Net Decrease  

         
$11,000.16 

 
Now therefore be it   
 
RESOLVED, That the above listed change orders are hereby 
approved with a decrease to the contract with R.L Hill 
Management Group in the amount of $19,308.46, and the 
allowance reduction in the amount of $1,704.00 is hereby 
approved, for a total contract amount of $620,336.70.  
 
Ms. Butts asked that as a result of the decrease in the 
contract with R.L. Hill if the Library would be 
receiving $19,308.46. 
 
Joyce Dodrill, Chief Legal Officer, stated that we have 
approximately $15,500 in our account that the Library 
will not be paying R.L. Hill.  The estimated cost for 
this work would be approximately $19,000.  The Library 
will keep the $15,000 and they will pay the Library the 
difference in cash. 
 
Resolution Authorizing Agreement with Cleveland 
Neighborhood Progress, Inc. for Financial Consulting 
Services through its Community Financial Centers Program 
 

(See pages 74-78) 
 

RESOLUTION 
AUTHORIZING 
AGREEMENT 
WITH 
CLEVELAND 
NEIGHBOR- 
HOOD 
PROGRESS, 
INC. FOR 
FINANCIAL 
CONSULTING 
SERVICES 
THROUGH ITS 
COMMUNITY 
FINANCIAL 
CENTERS 
PROGRAM 
  Approved 
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Mr. Seifullah moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Hairston seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, Cleveland Neighborhood Progress, Inc. offers 
services through its Community Financial Centers 
Program, whereby professionals provide advice and 
guidance regarding financial planning and management; 
and  
 
WHEREAS, On October 14, 2014, the Board of Trustees of 
the Cleveland Public Library authorized the Library to 
enter into a one (1) year contract with Cleveland 
Neighborhood Progress, Inc. which expired on January 4, 
2016; and  
 
WHEREAS, The Executive Director would like to continue 
to offer financial planning services through Community 
Financial Centers to Cleveland Public Library employees 
at no cost to them as a part of the Library’s employee 
assistance program, and would also like to expand the 
availability of the services to Cleveland Public Library 
patrons as well at no cost; and 
 
WHEREAS, Cleveland Neighborhood Progress, Inc. has 
proposed to provide these services again for a period of 
one (1) year at the cost of Thirty-Five Thousand Dollars 
($35,000); now therefore be it 
 
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees authorizes the 
Executive Director CEO or his designee to enter into an 
agreement with Cleveland Neighborhood Progress, Inc. for 
financial planning and management services for the 
employees and patrons of the Cleveland Public Library 
through its Community Financial Centers for a period of 
one year at the cost of Thirty-Five Thousand Dollars 
($35,000) with the expenditure being charged to General 
Fund Account 11510053-53710 (Professional Services).  
The Agreement shall be subject to the review and 
approval of the Chief Legal Officer. 
 
Ms. Butts asked if the fee charged for the financial 
literacy services were based on a per-person rate. 
 
Joyce Dodrill, Chief Legal Officer, stated that the 
Library is charged one fee for the financial  
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planning and management services for up to a total of 
200 participants consisting of Library employees and 
patrons. 
 
Director Thomas introduced Sherri Dozier, Director of 
Economic Opportunity and Walter Morris, Community 
Financial Center Services Manager, Cleveland 
Neighborhood Progress.  
 
Ms. Dozier thanked the Board for allowing Cleveland 
Neighborhood Progress to provide this opportunity as a 
part of the Library’s Wellness plan.  Ms. Dozier 
expressed the importance of the program to employees as 
well as expansion to library patrons. 
 
Ms. Butts asked if patrons would be able to take 
advantage of these services at branches. 
 
Ms. Dozier confirmed that the Library has provided 
secure and confidential spaces at various branch 
locations for these coaching sessions.  
 
Director Thomas stated that he recently attended the 
Community Financial Center Awards Celebration & Luncheon 
held for Library employees who have successfully 
completed the program.  
 
Mr. Morris provided examples of employees who have 
benefitted from these financial planning and management 
services resulting in the removal of fraudulent debt and 
significantly increasing credit scores. 
 
Ms. Washington commended the Community Financial Center 
and stated that these services help employees understand 
how to improve their financial situations.  
 
Fiscal Officer’s Report  
 

(See pages 79-132) 
 
Report on Investments 
 

(See page 133) 
 

Report on Conference and Travel Expenditures 
 

(See pages 134-136) 
 

FISCAL 
OFFICER’S 
REPORT 
  Submitted 
 
REPORT ON 
INVESTMENTS 
  Submitted 
 
REPORT ON 
CONFER. & 
TRAVEL 
EXPENDITURES 
  Submitted 
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Report on Cleveland Foundation Grant for Library 
Learning Centers 
 

(See page 137) 
 
Purchases from $5,000 to $25,000 for the period  
10/1/15-12/31/15 
 
 (See page 138) 
 
Purchases Exceeding $25,000 for the period, 10/1/15-
12/31/15 
 
 (See page 139) 
 
Fees Paid for Legal Advice and Services to Ogletree 
  

(See page 140) 
 

Report on BRAVO Wellness Incentive Program 
 
 (See page 141) 
 
Director Thomas stated that Library employees are much 
healthier than last year as evidenced by improved 
scores. 

 
Report on Expenditures Made from the Owner’s Contingency 
Fund For Main Library Phase 2 Construction Project 
 

(See page 142) 
 
 
HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT 
 
Mr. Hairston presented the following report. 
 
Regular Employee Report  
 

(See pages 143-169) 
 
Mr. Hairston moved approval of the Regular Employee 
Report. Mr. Seifullah seconded the motion, which passed  
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 

REPORT ON 
CLEVELAND 
FOUNDATION 
GRANT FOR 
LIBRARY 
LEARNING 
CENTERS 
  Submitted 
 
PURCHASES 
FROM $5,000-
$25,000, 10/1/15-
12/31/15 
  Submitted 
 

PURCHASES 
EXCEEDING 
$25,000,  
10/1/15-12/31/15 
   Submitted 
 
FEES PAID FOR 
LEGAL ADVICE 
AND SERVICES TO 
OGLETREE 
  Submitted 
 

REPORT ON 
BRAVO 
WELLNESS 
INCENTIVE 
PROGRAM 
  Submitted 
 

REPORT ON 
EXPENDITURES 
MADE FROM THE 
OWNER’S 
CONTINGENCY 
FUND FOR MAIN 
LIBRARY PHASE 2 
CONSTRUCTION 
PROJECT 
  Submitted 
 
REGULAR 
EMPLOYMENT 
REPORT 
  Approved 
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Retirement Recognition Citation  
 
Mr. Hairston moved approval of the following resolution.  
Ms. Washington seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
A Citation has been issued for the following staff 
member on the occasion of their retirement: 
 
James A. Rhine (26 years of service); Page; 
Grade Z – Shelf Department; retired 10/01/2015 
 
Be it resolved that the citation for the above staff 
member be presented by the Board of Trustees in 
appreciation of his faithful and dedicated service given 
to the Library by him be recorded in the minutes of this 
meeting, and 
 
Be it further resolved that the citation be sent to him 
forthwith if he is not present at this meeting of the 
Board of Trustees. 
 
Resolution Amending Resolution for Special Closings and 
Holidays in 2016 
 
Mr. Hairston moved approval of the following resolution.  
Ms. Washington seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, This Board hereby amends the Resolution it 
adopted on December 17, 2015 to clarify that because 
Christmas falls on a Sunday, the Library will be closed 
on the Monday following Christmas, December 26, 2016.  
 
WHEREAS, The Cleveland Public Library will be closed in 
2016 in observance of the following holidays and special 
closings as listed below.  
 

New Year’s Day    January 1, 
Martin Luther King Day  January 18,  
President’s Day   February 15, 
Memorial Day    May 30, 
Staff Development Day  June 3,  
Independence Day   July 4, 
Labor Day     September 5,  
Columbus Day    October 10,  
Veteran’s Day    November 11, 
Thanksgiving    November 24,  

RETIREMENT 
RECOGNITION 
CITATION 
  Approved 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
RESOLUTION 
AMENDING 
RESOLUTION 
FOR SPECIAL 
CLOSINGS 
AND 
HOLIDAYS IN 
2016 
  Approved 
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Christmas Eve    December 24, 
Christmas Day    December 25 and 26, 

 
WHEREAS, December 31, 2016 hours of operation will be 
10:00 AM to 6:00 PM. 
 
RESOLVED, That the proposed schedule be approved by the 
Library Board of Trustees, to become effective 
immediately. 
 
Resolution to Revise the Human Resources Manual 
 
Mr. Hairston stated that this item was discussed at 
length at Human Resources Committee Meeting and moved 
approval of the following resolution.  Mr. Seifullah 
seconded the motion, which passed 
unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, That the proposed revisions to the Human 
Resource Manual be approved by the Library Board of 
Trustees, to become effective immediately. 
 

(See pages 170-186 for full report) 
 
2016 Salary Tables  
 

(See pages 187-212) 
 

Report on Paid Sick Time Used by the Month 
 
 (See page 213) 
 
Employee Demographics(EEO-4)Report 
 
 (See page 214) 
 
Insurance Summary Report 
 
 (See page 215) 
 
 
COMMUNITY SERVICES 
 
Mr. Corrigan submitted the following report. 
 
Monthly Activity Report  
 

(See pages 216-222) 

RESOLUTION 
TO REVISE 
THE HUMAN 
RESOURCES 
MANUAL 
  Approved 
 

2016 SALARY 
TABLES 
  Submitted 
 
REPORT ON PAID 
SICK TIME 
  Submitted 
 

 
EMPLOYEE 
DEMOGRAPHICS 
(EEO-4) REPORT 
  Submitted 
 

INSURANCE 
SUMMARY 
REPORT 
 Submitted 
 
 
 
 
MONTHLY 
ACTIVITY 
REPORT 
  Submitted 
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Mr. Corrigan acknowledged the Trends In Circulation by 
Format chart as prepared by Anastasia Diamond-Ortiz, 
Director of Strategy and Innovation, and noted the 
continued decline in non-electronic materials. 
 
After noting the decline in branch walk-ins, Mr. 
Corrigan asked for an explanation of why Eastman 
circulation and walk-ins were as high in comparison to 
other branches. 
 
John Skrtic, Director of Public Services, stated that 
because the branch is located on the Lakewood boarder, 
increased walk-ins could be the result. 
 
Ms. Butts stated the increase could be a result of the 
branch’s proximity to I-90 as well as Lakewood. 
 
Director Thomas stated that the numbers on circulation 
are concerning and recommended that staff analyze the 
numbers to better answer some questions that we may 
have.   
 
Mr. Corrigan asked if it could be determined how the 
library is accessed whether by a desktop computer or 
smart phone. 
 
Ms. Butts shared her experience visiting a branch 
library in Denver, Colorado that offered wi-fi and 
served hot coffee to patrons and visitors. 
 
Director Thomas stated that part of the examination is 
to look at what other libraries are doing to become 
creative in ways to increase circulation. 
 
Ms. Diamond-Ortiz stated that she has been reviewing 
circulation statistics from our peer libraries to 
determine if our trends correspond to trends that they 
may be experiencing. 
 
Director Thomas stated that during time of economic 
decline, libraries become busier. 
 
Mr. Corrigan shared insights on his recent visit to a 
new library in Guangzhou, People's Republic of China, 
that included exhibits showing timelines of the library 
and the history of the city; interactive video story  
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book screens; history of writing and books; lectures; as 
well as lounge areas with healthy snacks and limited 
service. 
 
Building Status Update 
 
No Building Status Update was presented. 
 
CPL150 Strategic Plan Update 
 
Chief Knowledge Officer Timothy Diamond stated that the 
Library will hold its second informational meeting for 
the public to explain where we are at in the process of 
renovating and reopening the historic Carnegie South 
Branch.  The meeting will be held on Wednesday, February 
10, 2016 at 6:00 p.m. at the Jefferson Branch. 
  
In response to a question from Ms. Butts, Joyce Dodrill, 
Chief Legal Officer, stated that a number of firms had 
expressed interest in the architecture project at South 
Branch. 
  
Mr. Diamond introduced Sonya Pryor-Jones, Synchronicity 
Consulting LLC, who will assist Outreach & Programming 
Services as it transitions to The People’s University 
with her experience in education and life-long learning 
initiatives.  
 
Ms. Pryor-Jones gave a brief overview of her 
qualifications and thanked the Board for the opportunity 
to support this initiative. 
 
Safe, Warm and Dry Update 
 
Joyce Dodrill, Chief Legal Officer, stated that a 
detailed update will be presented at the upcoming Board 
Work Session. 
 
Friends Board Update 
 
Bob Pincus, Treasurer, Friends of the Cleveland Public 
Library, gave an update on the new executive director 
search, application and interview process.  It is 
anticipated that the new executive director will be 
announced by March and beginning in April. 
 
 
 

 
CPL150 
STRATEGIC 
PLAN 
UPDATE 
  Presented 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
SAFE, WARM 
AND DRY 
UPDATE 
  Presented 
 
 
 
FRIENDS 
BOARD 
UPDATE 
  Presented 
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NEW BUSINESS 
 
Ms. Washington presented the following item of New 
Business. 
 
Resolution Approving Memorandum of Understanding Between 
The Cleveland Law Library and the Cleveland Public 
Library 
 
 (See pages 223-224) 
 
After Joyce Dodrill, Chief Legal Officer, noted that the 
reference to Project Learn should be replaced with 
Cleveland Law Library, Mr. Corrigan moved that the 
resolution be amended as corrected.  Ms. Butts seconded 
the motion, which passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
Ms. Washington moved approval of the following 
resolution.  Mr. Corrigan seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
WHEREAS, The Cleveland Law Library Board, as a part of 
its strategic planning process, determined that it would 
be beneficial to the community to partner with the 
Cleveland Public Library and offer joint programming, 
and reached out to the Cleveland Public Library’s 
Director to propose a collaboration between the two 
organizations; and 
 
WHEREAS, The two organizations met and discussed co-
sponsoring educational programs and workshops on such 
topics as juvenile justice, landlord/tenant law, 
employment law, domestic relations, criminal law, and 
others; and    
 
WHEREAS, The Cleveland Law Library has submitted a 
Memorandum of Agreement that the Cleveland Public 
Library’s Director agrees satisfactorily memorializes 
the intent of the parties to participate in cooperative 
activities, including jointly planning and sponsoring 
events with authors who have written on legal topics of 
interest, educating staff on legal resources available 
at each other’s library, coordinating special exhibits 
and digital interlibrary loans between the two 
libraries, and other activities more fully set forth in 
the attached Memorandum of Agreement; now therefore be 
it 
 
 

RESOLUTION 
APPROVING 
MEMORANDUM 
OF 
UNDERSTAND- 
ING BETWEEN 
THE CLEVELAND 
LAW LIBRRY AND 
THE CLEVELAND 
PUBLIC LIBRARY 
  Approved 
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RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Cleveland 
Public Library hereby authorizes the Executive Director, 
CEO or his designee, to execute the Memorandum of 
Agreement between The Cleveland Law Library and the 
Cleveland Public Library in substantial conformity with 
the memorandum attached to this Resolution.   
 
After some discussion about the location of the 
Cleveland Law Library, Mr. Corrigan stated that there 
has been a dramatic change with the use of the Law 
Library as result of electronic resource materials. 
 
Mr. Corrigan stated that because of expenses, many 
discussions have been held regarding the possibility of 
merging with Cleveland Public Library.   
 
Mr. Corrigan continued and stated that the Cleveland Law 
Library has an amazing collection and is basically 
funded with member fees and some endowments left by 
lawyers in their wills. 
 
 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT 
 
Before presenting his report, Director Thomas asked Amy 
Dawson, Manager, Literature Department & Ohio Center for 
the Book, to introduce the 2016 Ohio Center for the Book 
Scholar-in-Residence, Valentino Zullo. 
 
Ms. Dawson stated that since 2012 the Ohio Center for 
the Book at Cleveland Public Library has encouraged the 
investigation of issues related to race, gender and 
cultural diversity in our programming.  Mr. Zullo will 
assist us in exploring and celebrating "Literature, 
Social Justice and the Superhero Way!" through further 
programming and outreach. 
 
Ms. Dawson stated that in September, Mr. Zullo will be 
working on the Wonder Woman Symposium funded by grant 
funds from the Ohio Arts Council and partnered by Kent 
State University and Case Western Reserve University. 
 
After the introduction, Mr. Zullo gave a brief overview 
of his experience and expressed his excitement for his 
work at the Ohio Center for the Book. 
 
After discussion about graphic novels and comic books, 
Ms. Dawson acknowledged Jean Collins, Senior Subject  
 

DIRECTOR’S 
REPORT 
  Presented 
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Department Librarian, who has been working with Mr. 
Zullo to develop successful programming concerning 
diversity and gender issues using graphic novels and 
comics as illuminating texts. 
 
Mr. Corrigan stated that this initiative is compatible 
with the Library’s strategic plan on becoming 
communities of learning. 
 
Finally, Director Thomas stated that Cleveland Public 
Library lost the Book Bowl Challenge between the Enoch 
Pratt Free Library and the Cleveland Public 
Library. Each library was to raise the most funds as 
part of the Giving Tuesday initiative. The library 
system that raised the most donations online would be 
crowned Book Bowl champions. As the looser, Director 
Thomas had to recite Edgar Allan Poe's "The Raven" while 
wearing a Ravens jersey.  A video of that recitation was 
shown for attendees. 
 
Partnerships 
 
Director Felton Thomas, Trustee Alice Butts, the Friends 
of the CPL, OPS, and the Woodland Branch hosted the 
Ribbon-cutting ceremony for the Playroom, Woodland 
Wonderland.  In attendance were Stephanie Tyus, Asst. 
Director of Public Services – Branches; District 3 Team 
Manager, Toni Parker; State Representative, Stephanie 
Howse (House District 11), Executive Director, Joanne 
Federman and many representatives from Family 
Connections; Christie Manning and others from the St. 
Luke Foundation; Donna Winfield and Sally Rockford, 
representing NY Community Bank; and our Friends of the 
CPL, Board President, Nichole O’Sullivan.  Ms. Keesha 
Tolliver-Funches is the Manager of the Playroom and is 
assisted by Woodland’s Children’s Librarian, Adela 
Garcia.   

Family Passes to the Cleveland Museum of Natural History 
are available for check-out by CPL cardholders at all 
branches. December results show a significant increase 
in redemption rates compared to the pilot program of 
just three branches. Each Family Pass is good for one 
day's admission to the museum for a family of 6 (up to 2 
adults and 4 children). Each location receives 15 passes 
per month from OPS. Additional passes may be requested 
from OPS as needed. 
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The Branches 

Addison Branch - Branch Manager, Magnolia Peters 
continues to provide literature drops at area community 
centers. Youth Librarian, Heidi Landskroener continued 
her off-site storytimes and provides emails concerning 
the Early Literacy calendar, branch program guide, and 
other items of interest to local teachers. Upcycle Parts 
Shop conducted a holiday craft program entitled 
"Community art-magnet exchange" Each person will make a 
magnet for the purpose of exchanging it with another 
library patron. Cleveland Food Bank delivered their 
weekly “Free Fresh Produce.” This month the branch 
received apples and pears.  

Brooklyn Branch - The new local daycare Little Bit of 
Loving Daycare has started to come to the branch on a 
weekly basis. Staff has prepared seasonal crafts to be 
done by them including Santa fringe beards and have 
hosted holiday-oriented programs and storytelling, plus 
movies and events played out on the Smart Board.   

Carnegie West Branch – Tail-Waggin’ Tutors, Ziggy and 
Salvador, and a new dog, Baila, enjoyed an hour and a 
half of stories and companionship from Carnegie West’s 
young readers on December 12th. Every child that read to 
a dog received a dog-themed gift book of their own 
choosing, courtesy of the CPL Starter Project grant. 
Main Library Department Managers Annisha Jeffries and 
Milos Markovic visited Carnegie West to fulfill the 
annual requirement of Main Managers to visit a branch 
library. They toured the entire building and were 
astounded by the former auditorium below ground. Lights 
are on in Novak Park! After being out for a few years, 
all the lightbulbs in the lamps ringing the library have 
been replaced.     

Collinwood - For the month of December, the Collinwood 
Branch continues to weed based on weeding guidelines and 
lists forwarded by Collection Management. We are 
reviewing our stats to find ways to increase our 
circulation by adding new displays and referencing 
materials for patrons and families.     
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East 131 - Manager Ginaya Willoughby attended a dinner 
meet and greet with author Sharon Draper (also joined by 
Caroline Peak, Rena Baker, and Nichole Shabazz). Mrs. 
Willoughby introduced Ms. Draper to an audience of 50 
eager fans at Main on December 2nd. Security has been a 
major concern in the branch over the last few months and 
we have been working diligently with Lieutenant Duncan 
and SPS.   
 
Eastman - On December 12, a winter concert was held 
showcasing computer aide Adam Tully on the bass and 
children's librarian Rebecca Price Donahue on the 
clarinet. The festive event was emceed by library 
assistant Nancy Smith and featured a variety of seasonal 
music, a fun Frosty the Snowman flannel board, light 
refreshments, and a special visit from Frozen 
characters, Elsa and Olaf. Forty-one patrons of all ages 
came out to get into the spirit and sing along to 
familiar tunes.    

Fleet – Branch Manager Rekiat Olayiwola was recognized 
at the December Board of Trustees meeting. She is 
retiring effective December 31, 2015. 

Garden Valley – The Garden Valley branch staff was 
treated to a Pizza Party for having the best-decorated 
food bin during the Harvest for Hunger/Food for Fines 
event. Director Felton Thomas joined the celebration. 
Garden Valley continues to encourage parents and 
students to engage in conversation about the schools 
available through the Cleveland Transformation Alliance.   
 
Harvard-Lee - District Four Managers and Lt. Duncan met 
with Commander Kutz of the CPD Fourth District to 
discuss safety measures for the branches in our 
district. The Harvard-Lee Branch hosted the Legal Aid 
Society on December 5.  Harvard-Lee team had their staff 
luncheon on December 15.  Additionally, the Harvard-Lee 
Branch held a Patron Appreciation Day reception for our 
patrons.   
 
Hough – December marks the end of the year, as well as a 
slowdown of activities. Visiting Day Care Lexington-Bell 
has not shown up for story hour this month. The number 
of children showing up for the afterschool snack program 
has also decreased.  Staff has continued to offer 
programming to children and adults. Computer Aide Romael 
Young conducted a “How to Create your Own Email” program  
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with adults, and later conducted a Christmas Tree 
Coloring contest with the youth who frequent the Branch.  
 
Library Assistant Joanna Rivera conducted a “Hygiene and 
Me” program with a group of youth. The program 
emphasized the importance of keeping your body clean and 
creating healthy habits. Each participant received a bag 
filled with soap, a teeth cleaning kit, deodorant, and a 
loofah. Ms. Rivera also conducted “How the Grinch Stole 
Christmas” program in which participants engaged in a 
book discussion, activity sheet, and created Grinch 
Masks. Ms. Rivera and CPL Officer Ed Moore sponsored a 
“Pizza and a Movie Day”, in which attendees viewed the 
movie “Santa Buddies” while enjoying pizza. Ms. Rivera 
and Branch Manager Donna Willingham conducted a “Count 
Down to Noon” celebration in honor of New Year’s Day.  
 
Lorain - Branch Manager Shayna Muckerheide attended the 
Community Police Commission meeting on December 17 
and invited the Commissioners to visit any of the CPL 
locations to talk to and observe the public and hear 
their voices that hopefully patrons' input could help 
with their work. Throughout December, Erin Guido, from 
Land Studio, painted a wall mural in the Children's 
room. Youth Services staff offered several popular 
programs (gingerbread house decorating, paper quilling, 
Wii gaming, Ohio wildlife).  
 
Martin Luther King Jr. - Youth Opportunities Unlimited 
continued with its weekly programming for students. The 
MLK afterschool chess time and gaming time continued 
with a few sessions for afterschool students.  A special 
holiday break celebration took place with students 
involving gaming and a special holiday movie time. Ms. 
Davis and Ms. Jones continued with a mentoring and 
development program for girls that included discussions 
about teen and female issues, activities and snacks.  
 
Memorial-Nottingham – We have been working hard at the 
Memorial-Nottingham branch to improve our services and 
outreach to the community. Listed are the monthly 
highlights of our services–Programs: Community Health 
Art Show, Chess Club, Customer Appreciation Day, Family 
Game Week; Outreach: Grovewood Head Start and Brilliant 
Beginnings, Ohio Perry School.   
 
Rice Branch – Youth programs included daily holiday 
crafts, storytimes, school class visits 4 days a week;  
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the Kids’ Café, the Kid’s Crochet Club, Friday Chess 
Club, and Monday Word Bingo, Friday Movies, and weekend 
video games. For adults, there was the TechCentral  
Computer Classes, the Books@Work Community Book 
Discussion, Knitting Group, Poetic Power, Think Tank, 
yoga, meditation, and MetroHealth smoking cessation 
classes.  
 
Manager Ali Boyd attended the African American History 
Committee at Main and Rice, the District Four Safety 
Meeting with Commander Kutz, and with Saint Luke's 
funder Nelson Beckford. Saint Luke's has awarded the 
Rice Branch a $5,000 gift to be used at the Manager's 
discretion. Collections were promoted with displays for 
Star Wars, Winter Season, poetry, and job readiness.  

South Brooklyn Branch - Despite the drastic differences 
of December’s weather, hot for a week, then bitterly 
cold for a few more days, patrons, especially school-
aged, continuously flowed into the branch. In 
partnership with United Way, the branch had a coat drive 
for CMSD students, and in partnership with the Greater 
Cleveland Food Bank, received free produce once a week 
to give to patrons.  

Sterling Branch - Sterling is working with the 
Children's Museum of Cleveland to bring a series of 
programs to the Branch. The first, an engineering 
activity designed to guide children in building 
structures, is scheduled for January. Additionally, as 
part of the Cuyahoga Fatherhood initiative, the 
Children's Museum conducts programs for fathers and 
their children. Sterling is delighted to be the host 
site for the first 2016 Dads Count program. 
 
Union - A representative from the Board of Elections set 
up an information table for the purpose of recruiting 
poll workers to work the neighborhood voting locations 
for the next Election Day   
 
Walz - Walz winners of the photography contest were 
determined. The entries were put on display December 7-
January 7th. We’ve already had inquiries about the 
second annual Walz Photography contest. The Walz staff 
put on an original adaptation of “The Bear Who Couldn’t 
Sleep” as a puppet play for pre-K through the second  
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grades from Watterson Lake (the bear not only couldn’t 
hibernate during Chanukah but also Christmas and 
Kwanzaa).  

West Park – The branch continued meetings of The Fashion 
Club, which is an ongoing program and collaboration with 
Bellaire-Puritas Development. Students enjoy snacks and 
crafts, this month they made beaded scarves with fleece. 
Color theory was discussed. Students also enjoyed 
fashion plate coloring sheets and browsed our selection 
of beading, sewing, and fashion books. We have a balloon 
twister patron who graciously donated his talents one 
afternoon and his holiday creations have been on display 
at the front circulation desk for the past week. 

Woodland Branch - The Kiwanis Club visited the Woodland 
Branch to deliver books to the neighborhood children. 
This year’s recipients were students from the Cleveland 
School of the Arts.  More than 20 children were present 
to receive books.   
 
Exhibits  
 
This month’s highlight included an inaugural art exhibit 
titled Head2Head by artist Milan Kecman which   opened 
on December 15th.  The exhibit which runs from December 
15th through April 30th features 25 original paintings. 
 
Research That’s Possible Only at Main Library 
 

 Government Documents staff were able to find a 
print-only Code of Federal Regulations document 
from 1980 for a patron from the armed services. 
Cleveland Public library is one of the few 
libraries in the area that still own that year in 
print. 

 Social Sciences staff members assisted a Special 
Collections Librarian at an out of state Library to 
obtain access to the publication Ten Years Service 
by the National Child Welfare Association, Inc., 
1912-1922. 

 A patron in the Science and Technology Department 
requested books on Particle beam strengthening. 
Staff was able to locate two books: Particle 
Strengthening of Metals and Alloys 
by Eckhard Nembach (Wiley, 1997) and Fundamentals 
of Beam Physics by James B. Rosenzweig (Oxford,  
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2003). Cleveland Public Library is the only public 
library in Ohio that has these books in its 
collection. 

 An out-of-state library requested The Scarlet 
Letter in Hebrew. According to WorldCat, it appears 
Cleveland Public Library is only one of five 
libraries in the country that own this particular 
translation. 

 A patron visited the Map Collection to research 
“planked roads” from the 1852 Map of Cuyahoga 
County Index. 

 A patron requested information about Cleveland WPA 
artists including the artist John Csosz who painted 
the mural for Collinwood High School. Information 
was found in The Plain Dealer and the artist 
clipping files. 

 A local researcher requested building plans for the 
Clarence Mack House in Lakewood. Clarence Mack 
designed, built and furnished upper middle class 
housing in Cleveland's emerging suburbs of 
Lakewood, Shaker Heights and Rocky River. Special 
Collections has an archive of his work.   

 A patron from Cincinnati requested images from the 
1884 Cincinnati Exposition book that featured 
lighthouses.   

 A doctoral student from the University of Cambridge 
(England) requested scans from a 13th century chess 
manuscript. She also requested scans from a letter 
written by former Special Collections Manager 
George Maciuszko in 1964 to a researcher about the 
contents of the manuscript. Archivist Ann Marie 
Wieland assisted in locating the letter.   

 The curator from the Princeton University Art 
Museum requested the image of Andrew Carnegie from 
one of the paintings in our collection.   

 PAL staff answered resolution and ordinance 
questions, found information about Charles 
Giddings, phone numbers and addresses for bio-
oxidative therapy clinics and emailed an article 
from the December 2015 Planning magazine to a City 
of Cleveland Department Director. 
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Strategic Plan 
 
Our Mission: 

We are “The People’s University,” the center of learning 
for a diverse and inclusive community. 

Our Strategic Priorities: 
 

1. Form communities of learning 
2. Fight community deficits 
3. Ready for the future: CPL 150 
4. Cultivate a global perspective 
5. Innovate for efficient and sustainable operations 

 
CLEVNET 
 
CPL has nearly 11,000 followers on Twitter and the 
Facebook page currently has 7,500 fans. 
 
 
GRANTS & DEVELOPMENT 
 
Cleveland Foundation Summer Intern Host Site  
CPL was selected to host a 2016 Cleveland Foundation 
Summer Intern to develop the Cleveland Digital Public 
Library’s oral history program. 
 
Northeast Ohio Regional Sewer District Green 
Infrastructure Grant 
Submitted a proposal through Burten, Bell, Carr 
Development Corporation to install a raingarden in front 
of Woodland Branch. 
 
Shakespeare’s First Folio Fundraising/Programming 
Hosted a meeting with outside partners to discuss two 
events to be held around the Folio. 
 
Woodland Branch Early Learning Space Open House/Ribbon 
Cutting 
Hosted a ribbon-cutting/open house for the Early Learning 
Space at Woodland Branch (December 16). This event was 
held primarily to thank New York Community Bank for their 
grant which purchased the items in the space. 
 
Starting Point Kindergarten Clubs 
Submitted final receipts for reimbursement, closing this 
grant. 
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ALA ConnectED 
Hosted large group (staff) meeting to develop a timeline 
and framework to distribute library cards to all CMSD 
students before the start of the 2016 Summer Reading Club. 
 
Letters of Support 

 To the Free Library of Philadelphia for their 
organizational and workforce development proposal to 
IMLS’ Laura Bush 21st Century Librarian grant 
program. 

 To The George Gund Foundation for the formation of 
Literary Cleveland (headed by Lee Chilcote our 
partners in the Cleveland Inkubator). 

 To Peer to Peer University for CPL to participate in 
their Learning Circles model of online learning and 
study groups. 

 
PUBLIC SERVICES 
 
In the month of December the Library hosted 
approximately 892 programs ranging from writing 
workshops to community celebrations and an award-winning 
author visit.  
 
While the month of December is typically a slow month 
for library programming, CPL hosted award-winning young 
adult author Sharon Draper to participate in two school 
assemblies and an evening presentation with educators 
and members of the community. Students from CMSD, Shaker 
and Euclid public schools attended two sessions 
facilitated by Mrs. Draper.  
 
On December 6th the Martin Luther King Jr. Branch 
participated in University Circle’s annual Circlefest 
celebration. Local musicians and student groups 
performed for library patrons and artwork produced by 
local artists was display. 
 
Legal Aid @ the Library was held at the Harvard Lee 
Branch on December 26th.  
 
Partnerships 
Family Passes to the Cleveland Museum of Natural History 
are available for check out by CPL cardholders at  
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Sterling, Walz, & Woodland. Each Family Pass is good for 
one day's admission to the museum for a family of 6 (up 
to 2 adults and 4 children). Each location receives 15 
passes per month from OPS. Additional passes may be 
requested from OPS as needed. 
 
The original pilot program ran from June through 
December 2013 was extended through May of 2015. CMNH 
plans to expand the program to include all Cleveland 
Public Library locations. The expanded program began 
June 8. 
 
Genealogy and Neighborhood History Programming 
The Center for Local and Global History hosted a 
Genealogy Clinic and a Family History Research Clinic in 
December. Library Assistant Adam Jaenke hosted the Know 
Your Roots: Explore Your Neighborhood’s History on 
December 12th. Three speakers participated in the event:  
Bill Barrow from Cleveland State University, Special 
Collections Department, April Urban from NEOCANDO, and 
Patrick Kucharson from These Walls Talk.  
 
Seed Library – Winter Activity 
Patrons continue to check out seeds from the CPL Seed 
Library at the Science and Technology Department even 
during the summer months and staff members continue to 
explore and develop new partnerships with community 
organizations.  Patrons checking out seeds during the 
winter months generally are attempting to grow items in 
a sunny window or greenhouse or are gathering seeds for 
spring planting. 
   
Reading Is Aloud 
Literature Department Library Assistant Evone Jeffries 
hosted Reading is Aloud on December 18th.   During this 
delightful program, patrons read works with the theme of 
Christmas and enjoyed holiday treats. 
 
Get Graphic with the Ohio Center for the Book 
In December, Guest Reader Valentino Zullo led a 
discussion of world history - through the medium of 
comics for the Graphic Novel Book Club and on December 
12th, the Get Graphic! Graphic Novel Speaker Series 
hosted featured Mike Sangiacomo.  Sangiacomo, a reporter 
and comic book columnist for The Plain Dealer, talked 
about comic books in the modern age and his experiences 
as a critic, comic’s author, and as a teacher of comic 
book history at CWRU. 
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Youth Service Programming 
Youth Services staff members conducted multiple 
preschool and toddler story times throughout the month 
of December including Wee Read and Play and Super 
Sleuths Story story times.  Additional programming 
included a Polar Express Pajama Party on December 12th,  

Dewey Decimal Day on December 10th, Winter Time Crafts on 
December 21st, and Happy Pig Day on  December 26th.   
 
Music at Main 
The Daniel Bennet Group performed original jazz music on 
December 5th.   
 
Foreign Literature  
Foreign Literature staff members planned and conducted a 
total of ten programs serving Russian, Chinese, Spanish 
and native English populations. This month’s highlight 
included an inaugural art exhibit titled Head2Head by 
artist Milan Kecman which   opened on December 15th.  The 
exhibit which runs from December 15th through April 30th 
features 25 original paintings. 
  
Exhibits and Displays 
Main library staff members created a number of 
informative, educational and interesting displays during 
the month of December.  Center for Local and Global 
History Librarian Terry Metter created book displays 
featuring the lives and works of Nobel Prize winners and 
the 150th Anniversary of the ratification of the 13th 
Amendment.  Library Assistant Danilo Milich created a 
display of the United States using unique pictorial maps 
on the subjects of literature, P. W. A., exploration and 
George Washington.  Fine Arts Music Librarian Andy 
Kaplan created a display in celebration of Frank 
Sinatra’s 100th birthday. Government Documents staff 
members created a display for the movie Concussion which 
opened on December 25th. Youth Services Librarians Maria 
Estrella and Kristen Schmidt created displays featuring 
Hanukkah, Christmas, Kwanzaa, Star Wars, and author 
Sharon Draper. 
 
MOBILE SERVICES 
Mobile Services staff continued conducting lobby stops 
and hold delivery in the month of December. 
 
MEETING ROOMS   
The total number of requests for Main Library in the 
month of December was 117 with an estimated total  
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attendance of 2,401. The Lake Shore Facility meeting 
rooms were reserved 18 times. There were 206 requests 
for branch meeting rooms during the month with an 
estimated total attendance of 3,588.  
 
Main Library Outreach 
Social Sciences Senior Librarian Mark Moore attended the 
Celebration of Baseball Stories and Storytellers at 
League Park on December 12th. Mr. Moore staffed a display 
table featuring Sports Research Center resources and 
gave a presentation focusing on storytelling and 
baseball oral history resources available at CPL. 
 
Youth Services Staff members continue to visit the Fed 
Kids Daycare located in the Federal Building to conduct 
Storytime on site and Youth Services Manager Annisha 
Jeffries and Popular Manager Sarah Flinn continue to 
partner and promote the library through weekly story 
times for children at Rainbow Babies and Children’s 
Hospital’s Centering Pregnancy program.   
 
Collection Development Highlights 
Map Librarian Tom Edwards continues processing and 
organizing WWII Captured German Maps. Mr. Milich and Mr. 
Edwards continue processing City of Cleveland Historical 
Park Plans. 
 
Special Collections Librarian Kelly Brown is updating 
the finding aid for the Chess Portraits collection and 
adding some more chess images.  She also found a rare 
1512 chess book by Damiano not cataloged in Sirsi 
entitled Questo Libro e da imparare giocare a schachi 
 
A local researcher donated a copy of his 2015 
publication entitled Witness: Cleveland’s Storefront 
Churches which features items from Special Collections 
and a retired architect donated two rare sets of 
materials from the Don Hisaka Architectural firm.   
 
Government Documents Library Assistant Mona Brown 
ordered several handout materials from various 
government agencies with topics such as food safety, 
financial education, and consumer awareness.  
 
The Government Documents department is in the process of 
a major collection review. With the help of their 
student intern from St. Martin DePorres, the staff has 
made room on the 8th floor of the Louis Stokes Wing to  
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move the early Congressional Record volumes from the 
main collection to storage.  
 
Research that’s Possible Only at Main Library 
 

 Government Documents staff were able to find a 
print-only Code of Federal Regulations document 
from 1980 for a patron from the armed services. 
Cleveland Public library is one of the few 
libraries in the area that still own that year in 
print. 

 Social Sciences staff members assisted a Special 
Collections Librarian at an out of state Library to 
obtain access to the publication Ten Years Service 
by the National Child Welfare Association, Inc., 
1912-1922. 

 A patron in the Science and Technology Department 
requested books on Particle beam strengthening. 
Staff was able to locate two books: Particle 
Strengthening of Metals and Alloys 
by Eckhard Nembach (Wiley, 1997) and Fundamentals 
of Beam Physics by James B. Rosenzweig (Oxford, 
2003). Cleveland Public Library is the only public 
library in Ohio that has these books in its 
collection. 

 An out-of-state library requested The Scarlet 
Letter in Hebrew.  According to WorldCat, it 
appears Cleveland Public Library is only one of 
five libraries in the country that own this 
particular translation. 

 A patron visited the Map Collection to research 
“planked roads” from the 1852 Map of Cuyahoga 
County Index. 

 A patron requested information about Cleveland WPA 
artists including the artist John Csosz who painted 
the mural for Collinwood High School.  Information 
was found in the Plain Dealer and the artist 
clipping files. 

 A local researcher requested building plans for the 
Clarence Mack House in Lakewood.  Clarence Mack 
designed, built and furnished upper middle class 
housing in Cleveland's emerging suburbs of 
Lakewood, Shaker Heights and Rocky River. Special 
Collections has an archive of his work.   
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 A patron from Cincinnati requested images from the 
1884 Cincinnati Exposition book that featured 
lighthouses.   

 A doctoral student from the University of Cambridge 
(England) requested scans from a 13th century chess 
manuscript.  She also requested scans from a letter 
written by former Special Collections Manager 
George Maciuszko in 1964 to a researcher about the 
contents of the manuscript.  Archivist Ann Marie 
Wieland assisted in locating the letter.   

 The curator from the Princeton University Art 
Museum requested the image of Andrew Carnegie from 
one of the paintings in our collection.   

 PAL staff answered resolution and ordinance 
questions, found information about Charles 
Giddings, phone numbers and addresses for bio-
oxidative therapy clinics and emailed an article 
from the December 2015 Planning magazine to a City 
of Cleveland Department Director. 
 

Staff Development 
Business, Economics and Labor Librarian Susan Mullee 
trained her colleagues on the ScanPro 3000.  This was 
after Ms. Mullee and other colleagues from the Business, 
Economics and Labor and Government Documents departments 
were given training from MicroGraphics in November. 
 
Science and Technology Library Assistant Elvira Baron 
successfully completed the Gale Courses’ Explore a 
Career as a Pharmacy Technician available through the 
library’s website.  A regular patron studying to pass 
the state exam inspired her to take this online course 
to better serve patrons coming to the department. 
 
Government Documents Supervisor Sarah Dobransky attended 
the 2-day webinar, New Depository Librarian Institute 
hosted by the Government Publishing Office and the 
Federal Depository Library Program.  
 
Government Documents Library Assistant Mona Brown 
attended the Federal Depository Library Program webinar 
Using HealthCare.gov to Enroll in Health Coverage on 
December 10th. 
 



 36
 
 
Other Library News  
After 30 years of library service Circulation 
Coordinator Kenyatta Abrams retired from Cleveland 
Public Library.  Her last day was December 31.  
 
Material Handling Manager Daniel Oreskovic and Shelf 
Division Assistant Manager Cynthia Coccaro conducted 
page testing for potential new hires as part of the Page 
Committee. 
 
The Shipping Department continues to have100% daily 
turnover on all delivered materials.  
 
Literature Department and Ohio Center for the Book 
Manager Amy Dawson participated in the  
Choose to Read Ohio Nominating Committee to select 
titles for 2017 and 2018. 
 
Branches 
 
Addison Branch - Branch Manager, Magnolia Peters 
continues to provide literature drops at area community 
centers. Youth Librarian, Heidi Landskroener continued 
her off-site story times and provides emails concerning 
the Early Literacy calendar, branch program guide, and 
other items of interest to local teachers.  Upcycle 
Parts Shop conducted a holiday craft program entitled 
"Community art-magnet exchange" Each person will make a 
magnet for the purpose of exchanging it with another 
library patron. Cleveland Food Bank delivered their 
weekly “Free Fresh Produce.” This month the branch 
received apples and pears. 
 
Brooklyn Branch - The new local daycare Little Bit of 
Loving Daycare has started to come to the branch on a 
weekly basis. Staff has prepared seasonal crafts to be 
done by them including Santa fringe beards and have 
hosted holiday-oriented programs and storytelling, plus 
movies and events played out on the Smart Board.  
 
Carnegie West Branch - Tail Waggin Tutors, Ziggy and 
Salvador, and a new dog, Baila, enjoyed an hour and a 
half of stories and companionship from Carnegie West’s 
young readers on December 12th.  Every child that read 
to a dog received a dog-themed gift book of their own 
choosing, courtesy of the CPL Starter Project grant.  
Main Library Department Managers Annisha Jeffries and 
Milos Markovic visited Carnegie West to fulfill the  
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annual requirement of Main Managers to visit a branch 
library.  They toured the entire building and were 
astounded by the former auditorium below ground.    
Lights are on in Novak Park!  After being out for a few 
years, all the lightbulbs in the lamps ringing the 
library have been replaced.    
 
Collinwood - For the month of December, the Collinwood 
Branch continues to weed based on weeding guidelines and 
lists forwarded by Collection Management.  We are 
reviewing our stats to find ways to increase our 
circulation by adding new displays and referencing 
materials for patrons and families.    
 
East 131 - Manager Ginaya Willoughby attended a dinner 
meet and greet with author Sharon Draper (also joined by 
Caroline Peak, Rena Baker, and Nichole Shabazz).  Mrs. 
Willoughby introduced Ms. Draper to an audience of 50 
eager fans at Main on December 2nd.  Security has been a 
major concern in the branch over the last few months and 
we have been working diligently with Lieutenant Duncan 
and SPS.   
 
Eastman - On December 12, a winter concert was held 
showcasing computer aide Adam Tully on the bass and 
children's librarian Rebecca Price Donahue on the 
clarinet. The festive event was emceed by library 
assistant Nancy Smith and featured a variety of seasonal 
music, a fun Frosty the Snowman flannel board, light 
refreshments, and a special visit from Frozen 
characters, Elsa and Olaf. Forty-one patrons of all ages 
came out to get into the spirit and sing along to 
familiar tunes.    
 
Fleet – Branch Manager Rekiat Olayiwola was recognized 
at the December Board of Trustees meeting.  She is 
retiring effective December 31, 2015. 
 
Garden Valley – The Garden Valley branch staff was 
treated to a Pizza Party for having the best-decorated 
food bin during the Harvest for Hunger/Food for Fines 
event.  Director Felton Thomas joined the celebration. 
Garden Valley continues to encourage parents and 
students to engage in conversation about the schools 
available through the Cleveland Transformation Alliance.   
 
Harvard-Lee - District Four Managers and Lt. Duncan met 
with Commander Kutz of the CPD Fourth District to  
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discuss safety measures for the branches in our 
district. The Harvard-Lee Branch hosted the Legal Aid 
Society on December 5.  Harvard-Lee team had their staff 
luncheon on December 15.  Additionally, the Harvard-Lee 
Branch held a Patron Appreciation Day reception for our 
patrons.   
 
Hough – December marks the end of the year, as well as a 
slowdown of activities. Visiting Day Care Lexington-Bell 
has not shown up for story hour this month. The number 
of children showing up for the afterschool snack program 
has also decreased.  Staff has continued to offer 
programming to children and adults. Computer Aide Romael 
Young conducted a “How to Create your Own Email” program 
with adults, and later conducted a Christmas Tree 
Coloring contest with the youth who frequent the Branch.  
Library Assistant Joanna Rivera conducted a “Hygiene and 
Me” program with a group of youth. The program 
emphasized the importance of keeping your body clean and 
creating healthy habits. Each participant received a bag 
filled with soap, a teeth cleaning kit, deodorant, and a 
loofah. Ms. Rivera also conducted “How the Grinch Stole 
Christmas” program in which participants engaged in a 
book discussion, activity sheet, and created Grinch 
Masks. Ms. Rivera and CPL Officer Ed Moore sponsored a 
“Pizza and a Movie Day”, in which attendees viewed the 
movie “Santa Buddies” while enjoying pizza. Ms. Rivera 
and Branch Manager Donna Willingham conducted a “Count 
Down to Noon” celebration in honor of New Year’s Day.  
 
Lorain - Branch Manager Shayna Muckerheide attended the 
Community Police Commission meeting on December 17 
and invited the Commissioners to visit any of the CPL 
locations to talk to and observe the public and hear 
their voices that hopefully patrons' input could help 
with their work. Throughout December, Erin Guido, from 
Land Studio, painted a wall mural in the Children's 
room. Youth Services staff offered several popular 
programs (gingerbread house decorating, paper quilling, 
Wii gaming, Ohio wildlife).  
 
Martin Luther King Jr. - Youth Opportunities Unlimited 
continued with its weekly programming for students.  The 
MLK afterschool chess time and gaming time continued 
with a few sessions for afterschool students.  A special 
holiday break celebration took place with students 
involving gaming and a special holiday movie time.  Ms. 
Davis and Ms. Jones continued with a mentoring and  
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development program for girls that included discussions 
about teen and female issues, activities and snacks.  
 
Memorial Nottingham – We have been working hard at the 
Memorial Nottingham branch to improve our services and 
outreach to the community. Listed below are the monthly 
highlights of our services.  Programs:  Community Health 
Art Show, Chess Club, Customer Appreciation Day, Family 
Game Week. Outreach: Grovewood Head Start and Brilliant 
Beginnings, OH Perry School.   
 
Rice Branch – Youth programs included daily holiday 
crafts, story times, school class visits 4 days a week; 
the Kids’ Café, the Kid’s Crochet Club, Friday Chess 
Club, and Monday Word Bingo, Friday Movies, and weekend 
video games.  For adults, there was the Tech Central 
Computer Classes, the Books At Work Community Book 
Discussion, Knitting Group, Poetic Power, Think Tank, 
yoga, meditation, and MetroHealth smoking cessation 
classes.  
 
Manager Ali Boyd attended the African American History 
Committee at Main and Rice, the District Four Safety 
Meeting with Commander Kutz, and with Saint Luke's 
funder Nelson Beckford.  Saint Luke's has awarded the 
Rice Branch a $5,000 gift to be used at the Manager's 
discretion. Collections were promoted with displays for 
Star Wars, Winter Season, poetry, and job readiness.  
 
South Brooklyn Branch - Despite the drastic differences 
of December’s weather, hot for a week, then bitterly 
cold for a few more days, patrons, especially school 
aged, continuously flowed into the branch. In 
partnership with United Way, the branch had a coat drive 
for CMSD students, and in partnership with the Greater 
Cleveland Food Bank, received free produce once a week 
to give to patrons.  
 
Sterling Branch - Sterling is working with the 
Children's Museum of Cleveland to bring a series of 
programs to the Branch.  The first, an engineering 
activity designed to guide children in building 
structures, is scheduled for January.  Additionally, as 
part of the Cuyahoga Fatherhood initiative, the 
Children's Museum conducts programs for fathers and 
their children.  
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Sterling is delighted to be the host site for the first 
2016 Dads Count program. 
 
Union - A representative from the Board of Elections 
set-up an information table for the purpose of 
recruiting poll workers to work the neighborhood voting 
locations for the next Election Day   
 
Walz - Walz winners of the photography contest were 
determined.  The entries were put on display December 7-
January 7th. We’ve already had inquiries about the 
second annual Walz Photography contest.  The Walz staff 
put on an original adaptation of “The bear who couldn’t 
sleep” as a puppet play for pre-K through the second 
grades from Watterson Lake (the bear not only couldn’t 
hibernate during Chanukah but also Christmas and 
Kwanzaa).  
  
West Park – The branch continued meetings of The Fashion 
Club, which is an ongoing program and collaboration with 
Bellaire-Puritas Development.  Students enjoy snacks and 
crafts, this month they made beaded scarves with fleece. 
 Color theory was discussed.  Students also enjoyed 
fashion plate coloring sheets and browsed our selection 
of beading, sewing, and fashion books. We have a balloon 
twister patron who graciously donated his talents one 
afternoon and his holiday creations have been on display 
at the front circulation desk for the past week. 
 
Woodland Branch - The Kiwanis Club visited the Woodland 
Branch to deliver books to the neighborhood children.  
This year’s recipients were students from the Cleveland 
School of the Arts.  More than 20 children were present 
to receive books.   
 
The Woodland Cemetery Foundation held its month Board 
meeting at the Woodland Branch. They have expressed an 
interest in donating to the Friends of the Library, in 
appreciation for the services the Woodland branch 
provides to the Foundation and to the community. The 
Branch is working in collaboration with the Cleveland 
Central Promise group to survey the neighborhood on 
behalf of the Cleveland Transformation Alliance.  
 
Director Felton Thomas, the Friends of the CPL, OPS, and 
the Woodland Branch hosted the Ribbon-cutting ceremony 
for the Playroom, Woodland Wonderland.  In attendance 
were Stephanie Tyus, Asst. Director of Public Services –  
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Branches; District 3 Team Manager, Toni Parker; State 
Representative, Stephanie Howse (House District 11), 
Executive Director, Joanne Federman and many  
representatives from Family Connections; Christie 
Manning and others from the St. Luke Foundation; Donna 
Winfield and Sally Rockford, representing NY Community 
Bank; and our Friends of the CPL, Board President,  
Nichole O’Sullivan.  Ms. Keesha Tolliver-Funches is the 
Manager of the Playroom and is assisted by Woodland’s 
Children’s Librarian, Adela Garcia.   
 
Cleveland Digital Public Library  
 
Learning Commons 
Cleveland Digital Public Library is currently regularly 
hosting Tech Central's computer classes and 
International Services (ESL) classes, and hosted the 
Friends Annual Meeting, and the Northeast Ohio Society 
for Industrial Archaeology. 
 
Programs 
The Cleveland Digital Public Library held a World Aids 
Day program featuring David Fearn and Maggie Eisenstat 
of The Recollectors on AIDS/HIV and Digital Storytelling 
December 5th 

 
Magic Box 
Cleveland Digital Public Library has placed a Magic Box 
exhibit case, loaned to use by Content Conversion 
Specialists (CCS), on display in the Digital Library.  
The case contains both physical and digital materials 
relating to Louis Stokes and the library. 
 
Videography and Photography 
Library Assistant Catherine Young produced 4 videos, 
some of which were uploaded to the touch wall and vimeo 
account.  These videos include the Director's message to 
Enoch Pratt Public Library, the Raven, Daniel Bennett 
talk, and the first part of the Russian holiday program.  
Ms. Young also photographed a multitude of library 
events including the Russian holiday program, Sharon 
Draper, Daniel Bennett, holiday parties, and two 
projects for Human Resources. 
 
Public Services Statistics 
Between December 1 and December 26 the Cleveland Digital 
Public Library had 256 visitors and 103 KIC Scanner 
sessions resulting in 2,492 images/3,023.3 MB.  The  
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Digital Gallery had 5,170 sessions by 3,982 users 
resulting in 22,525 page views. 
 
Outreach 
The Foundation Center 
Dr. Ewing and Ms. Senese attended a meeting with Brian 
Schultz and Natalie Jemiola Wilson at the Foundation 
Center to discuss the possibility of creating a class, 
webinar, seminar or symposium on Digital Storytelling 
for Non-profits. 
 
Collinwood High School 
Ms. Senese is working with the Collinwood High School 
Librarian to teach and aid in the digitization of 
Collinwood High School’s archives.  
 
Collection Development 
Cleveland Digital Public Library staff has completed 
scanning: The Chess Player, A Selection of Games at 
Chess, Il Puttino Altramente Detto, The Noble Game of 
Chess,Trattato del Nobilissimo et Militare, and the 
Cleveland Meeting of the Religious Society of Friends 
newsletter Tatler. Digitization continues on the City 
Directories, John Hay High School yearbooks, Chess 
portraits, and a selection of chess books from Special 
Collections.  15 items containing 102 pdfs have been 
uploaded to the Digital Gallery. 
 
Other 
Preservation 
The preservation staff has completed 53 (49 complex, 4 
simple) book treatments, 32 enclosures, printed 54 
labels, and performed complex treatments to 70 sheets of 
paper.  
 
DPLA Ohio 
The Cleveland Digital Public Library is part of an LSTA 
Planning grant to develop a plan for Ohio Cultural 
heritage institutions to participate in the Digital 
Public Library of America through an Ohio service hub.  
Dr. Ewing serves on the steering committee and as the 
co-chair of the Legal Agreements working group. Ms. 
Senese serves on the Advocacy working group and Metadata 
Archivist Raymond Rozman serves on the Tactical Strategy 
for Technical Infrastructure working group. 
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Implementation of work stations in departments 
Cleveland Digital Public Library staff will install and 
train staff members in the Maps Department, Photographs 
Departments, and the Public Administration Library on 
how to use the ContentDM Project Client.  Staff members  
in these departments and branch will be able to upload 
digital content and associated metadata into select 
collections within the Digital Gallery.  
Stacks Maintenance Environmental monitoring and internal 
pest management of the stacks within Main, Louis Stokes, 
and Lake Shore has become an additional planning 
priority as a result of previous events.  Disaster kits 
and environmental monitoring equipment has been 
received. 
 
TechCentral  
Additional equipment has been arriving for the 
TechCentral MakerSpace and other Maker initiatives 
throughout CPL. Initial training for TechCentral staff 
on new equipment will begin in January. 
 
The TechCentral MakerSpace has been buzzing with 
activity during the Month of December, with many patrons 
working on special projects for the holidays. Part of 
the increase in usage during weekdays has been 
attributed to the change in reservation rules allowing 
advanced reservations.  
 
TechCentral 
 
Community Engagement: Visits and Outreach 
TechCentral held a tour of the department and Makerspace 
for a group of Industrial Archaeologists on December 19.  
 
Meetings, Presentations and Professional Development 
On December 9 TechCentral Manager, CJ Lynce, along with 
Director Thomas, met with authors of an upcoming book to 
discuss how the TechCentral MakerSpace has impacted the 
maker movement in the city of Cleveland.  
 
Several staff members attending training on basic 
cleaning of the TechCentral Laser Engraver between 
December 28 and 31.   
 
OHIO LIBRARY FOR THE BLIND AND PHYSICALLY DISABLED 
 
For December, OLBPD circulated 47,580 books and 
magazines directly to patrons. OLBPD registered 151 new  
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readers to the service. The December BARD statistics 
were not available at the time this report was due. 
 
OLBPD participated in its annual Holiday Book Chat with 
classes of the Ohio State School for the Blind. On  
Friday, December 11th, OLBPD discussed “Horrible Harry 
and the Christmas Surprise” by Suzy Kline with the K-3 
students, and “The Christmas Revolution” by Barbara 
Cohen with the 3-6 grade students. 
 
OLBPD continued working with Automation Services to 
configure the new adaptive computer workstations that 
were purchased with LSTA discretionary funds. The new 
machines will all feature access to JAWS and Window Eyes 
screen readers, ZoomText screen magnification, Duxbury 
Braille Translator, Open Book text-to-speech reader, 
Read & Write 10 for learning disabilities, APH Talking 
Typer keyboarding training software, and Sorenson nTouch 
videophone and relay service for patrons who are deaf 
and hard of hearing. The new adaptive PCs will also 
feature large 20” flat screen monitors with integrated 
speakers and headphones, as well as a large print 
computer keyboards. The OLBPD adaptive technology web 
page will also be updated reflecting all the upgrades to 
the computers as well as where patrons can access them. 
 
OLBPD renewed its licensing to continue using the 
Talking Communities online meeting room for book 
discussions and programming. The online meeting room 
allows OLBPD patrons across the State to participate 
with programs that occur here in Cleveland. OLBPD 
patrons can connect to the OLBPD online meeting room 
using their own personal computers with an Internet 
connection. OLBPD patrons can participate in book 
discussions using the online meeting room, visiting 
OLBPD, or dialing in through their telephone.  
 
OLBPD Librarian Michelle Makkos and OLBPD Library 
Assistant Ken Redd provided information and talks about 
the service at Lane Metro Church on December 8th.  
 
The OLBPD adult book club met on December 11th to discuss 
“Visions of Sugarplums” by Janet Evanovich and “A Walk 
to Remember” by Nicholas Sparks.  
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TECHNICAL SERVICES 
 
During December Patricia Lowrey, Director of Technical 
Services, attended several meetings of the CareWorks 
Implementation Team.  On December 4, Ms. Lowrey along 
with Technical Services Managers Carole Brachna, 
Elizabeth Hegstrom, Sandy Jelar Elwell, and Andrea  
Johnson attended S.O.L.E. workshops on flextime along 
with members of the Acquisitions, Catalog, High Demand, 
and Materials Processing Departments.  Ms. Lowrey 
attended the ConnectED meeting on December 8. 
 
On December 16, Ms. Lowrey, Yolanda Lawler, Mrs. 
Brachna, and Mrs. Jelar Elwell delivered pizzas to the 
employees of the Lake Shore Facility as part of the 
Director’s “Thank You” to the staff. Ms. Lowrey attended 
the retirement celebration for Senior Catalog Librarian 
Johnny Parsons.  Ms. Lowrey selected and ordered the 
2016 Nook Magazine titles for the CLEVNET eMedia 
collection. 
 
High Demand:  The High Demand staff ordered 197 titles 
and 2,087 items. They added 513 titles and 7,751 items. 
In addition, they processed 1,017 items for other 
departments. End of the year work, such as paying the 
last invoices and clearing up any partial shipments and 
cancellations were completed.  The High Demand and 
Acquisitions staff continued to struggle with Sirsi 
invoice importing failures. This issue is believed to 
have been resolved by the end of the month.  
 
Technical Services Senior Clerk Steven Best returned 
from FMLA December 1. The High Demand Manager Carole 
Brachna and some staff attended focus group meetings 
about the potential to expand flextime in the Technical 
Services Division. Dale Dickerson, High Demand 
Librarian, filled in for lunches and breaks in the 
Shelf/Shipping Department one day when they were very 
short-handed.  He also reviewed some original DVD 
cataloging records for the Catalog Department, pursued 
some RDA training via a webinar, and processed items for 
Materials Processing. 
 
Collection Management:  Collection Management selected 
1,591 titles, 21,684 copies, and spent $119,289 in 
December. 122 telescopes of materials were relocated. 
Laura Mommers visited the Fleet Branch.  
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Collection Manager Pam Matthews and Technical Services 
Assistant Eric Hanshaw attended the 2015 wrap-up United 
Way/Community Shares meeting. Ms. Matthews and the 
District Managers met as part of the ongoing Collections 
Focus Group. Ms. Matthews and other Technical Services 
staff met with representatives from Ingram, one of CPL’s 
major book vendors and Ms. Matthews virtually attended  
Infopeople’s webinar “Emerging Tech Trends in 
Libraries.” Mr. Hanshaw and Ms. Mommers both helped 
Materials Processing in processing and routing out 
books.  
 
Shelf/Shipping:  On December 7 Amber Alexander joined 
the department and began working as a Temporary 
Receiving and Distribution Technician.  Ms. Alexander 
was hired to this temporary role to assist the 
department while Technical Service Senior Technician 
Darryl Pless was out of work on FMLA.  

The staff of the Lake Shore Shelf/Shipping Department 
sent 36 items to the Main Library for requests and 104 
items to fill holds.  Main Library received 365 
telescopes, the Branches received 820 telescopes, 
CLEVNET received 108 telescopes, CASE received 7 
telescopes CSU received 9 telescopes and Tri-C received 
4 telescopes. A total of 1,313 telescopes were shipped 
out. The Technicians sent out 1,273 items of Foreign 
material and in total 12,666 new items were sent out to 
the Acquisitions and High Demand Department. 

Acquisitions:  All remaining orders for 2015 selections 
were placed by December 22nd and the last day for all 
staff to receive materials and pay invoices in Sirsi was 
also December 22nd.  The Librarians in the Acquisitions 
Department completed the annual end of the year projects 
such as creating new orderlines on existing purchase 
orders for titles with partial receipts; reviewing and 
editing order information; and deleting all invoices 
from Sirsi that had not been approved for payment before 
the end of the year. 

Alicia Naab, Acquisitions Coordinator, organized the 
receipt of 6,314 photographs that had been selected for 
purchase from the vendor Old Erie Street Bookstore by 
the Center for Local and Global History.  Staff from the 
Acquisitions Department and Collection Management 
volunteered to assist with the receipt and processing of 
these photographs as each one had to be individually 
verified, counted, and property stamped.  In addition to  
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the photographs that were purchased, the vendor also 
included supplemental materials which Lisa Kowalczyk, 
Technical Services Librarian, reviewed and created a 
detailed inventory list.  

The Acquisitions Department ordered a total of 1,693 
titles and 35,232 items (including periodical  
 
subscriptions and serial standing orders); received 
9,691 items, 1,781 periodicals, and 221 serials; added 
795 periodical items, 95 serial items, 289 MLO Holds 
items, 40 paperbacks, and 1,291 comics; and processed a 
total of 1,599 invoices. 
 
Catalog:  Catalogers added 2,153 titles and 2,253 items 
for Cleveland Public Library, including 322 titles in 15 
different languages.  Catalog Manager Andrea Johnson 
revised the daily bibliographic load schedule and 
developed a weekly rotation for cataloging Blu-rays and 
DVD’s.  Librarians Michael Gabe and Celia Halkovich 
learned how to do the bibliographic load in Sirsi 
WorkFlows and started loading records in the regular 
daily rotation.  Senior Librarian Michael Monaco and 
Librarian Barbara Satow provided their training.  
Ms. Halkovich, Ms. Satow, and Librarian Amei Hu began 
working with the DVDs on the Received with Holds report, 
and created their first original records for CPL DVD’s.  

Senior Librarian Dawn Grattino created original catalog 
records for the English and Spanish versions of the 
settlement agreement between the U.S. Dept. of Justice 
and the City of Cleveland from 2015 mandating the 
Consent Decree for overhauling the police department.  
Mr. Monaco cataloged a number of items of local interest 
this month, including the early twentieth century serial 
Spalding's official Cleveland baseball book, which 
documents leagues and clubs in the Cleveland area. 
Mr. Monaco attended the first Ohio Library Council (OLC) 
Convention and Expo (CAE) 2016 Program Committee 
meeting.  Senior Librarian John Parsons retired at the 
end of December. 

Materials Processing:  The Associates cataloged 808 new 
titles for the Cleveland Public Library and added 2,222 
records for the CLEVNET libraries.  The Associates and 
Sr. Clerks added 4,040 items.  The Technicians worked on 
19,821 items.   
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Materials Processing staff spent the month of December 
clearing problems and getting materials out.  Most staff 
members took vacation time. 

 
MARKETING & COMMUNICATIONS 
 

Media coverage for the month of 
December included 55 print and 
online publications as well as 
TV and radio. The full report, 
available in the Marketing 
Department, shows ad values of 
$84,116.04. In December, the 
online media outlets that 
featured CPL events and 
programs received 7,195,384 
unique visitors. Most viewed 
were numerous online and print 
articles about the new library 
card featuring the art of Amy 
Casey. Online consumer 
accounted for over half of the 
media type mentioning the 
Library. 
 
Ads to promote the new library 

card were placed in La Prensa, Profile News, Campus 
Observer, Call & Post, and  Real Deal Press.  
 
Search Engine Marketing with cleveland.com resulted in 
the CPL ad being viewed 6,513 times on average per week, 
with an average of 747 clicks to the website per week 
resulting in an 8.7% click-through rate for the month. 
Public library was the most clicked-through phrase.  
 
December-SOCIAL MEDIA 
 
Twitter followers are up from 9,776 in 2014 to 11,484 
currently. Facebook fans are up from 7,122 in 2014 to 
7,784 currently. There are 860 followers on Pinterest. 
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The top 5 most clicked on links from BOTH Facebook & 
Twitter: 

1. Dec 19th: Did you know that we offer a wide range 
of interactive courses that you can take over the  
Internet? Learn more: ow.ly/W7l7P (Link to Gale 
Courses) 
2. Dec 21st: Celebrate the 75th anniversary of 
Wonder Woman with us on 1st & 3rd Thursdays in  
January and February. ow.ly/We7Jq (Link 
Cleveland.com article) 
3. Dec 2nd: Congrats @prattlibrary for winning 
the #BookBowl. Thanks to those that helped us raise 
over $25,000 for @donateCPL! ow.ly/Vow3P (Link to 
Friends of the CPL) 
4. Dec 4th: Join us tomorrow, 10:30am-2pm, at the 
Louis Stokes Wing, 6th floor for Genealogy & Family 
History Research Clinics ow.ly/VuSsu (Link to 
genealogy page)  
5. Dec 17th:  Celebrate the 150th anniversary of 
Lewis Carroll's Alice’s Adventures in Wonderland 
with us now through 12/31. ow.ly/W2uAU (link to 
Alice 150 page)  

 
Top 5 most engaging posts on Facebook (includes likes, 
comments, etc.): 
 

1. December 22nd: Cleveland.com article about Wonder 
Woman 75th anniversary 
2. December 19th: Cleveland Public Library Gale 
Courses 
3. December 16th: Warm Up Cleveland 
4. December 9th: Dewey Decimal Day Celebration 
5. December 28th: Noon's Year Eve at CPL branches 

 
GRAPHICS 
 
Graphics staff designed, printed, and distributed 139 
items in December in addition to graphics for ads; the 
library website; social media; 5 staff newsletters; CPL 
Fit calendar; 2016 Hot Titles for Cool Readers and 2016 
Enticing Titles for Teens; 2016 MLK Calendar; OLBPD 
Newsletter; Black History Month display in Government 
Documents; new library card promotional materials; 
reproduction of Consent Decree and Settlement Documents 
for branches; Director’s holiday card; bookmarks for the 
Karamu production of Detroit 67 and the Cleveland 
Playhouse production of  Mountaintop and Little Shop of  
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Horrors; UpNext monthly program guide and MyBranch 
branch activity fliers.  
 
 
PROPERTY MANAGEMENT 
 
The Property Management office completed numerous branch 
inspections and continues to monitor utility bills. We 
are meeting weekly on the progress of Phase II for Main 
and LSW. 

Maintenance Mechanics continue to maintain the buildings 
for the safety and comfort of patrons and staff. The 
controls for the air handling unit at Eastman were 
upgraded. A bad heating valve on the multipurpose room 
HVAC unit was replaced at Fleet. A bad hot water pump 
motor for the heating system at Fulton was replaced. A 
new rooftop AC unit was installed at Glenville. In LSW 
the following repairs were completed. A defective 
pressure regulator on the HVAC control system was 
replaced, all the pre filters on all HVAC units were 
changed, a torn humidifier tank gasket was replaced and 
the condenser fan motor, fan blades and control fuses 
were replaced in the number 1 Liebert HVAC unit in IT. 
The fan belts were replaced on return fans #20, 21, 22, 
23, 24 and the three humidifiers tanks for the HVAC unit 
were cleaned in Main. Interior high lights and exterior 
lights were repaired or replaced as needed at Memorial 
Nottingham. Exterior cameras were mounted at all 
branches and work has begun to mount the interior 
cameras. The fan belt for air handling unit #3 was 
replaced and the heating hot water pump for the boiler 
was replaced at West Park.  

The Carpenters and Painters have been removing, 
relocating, and discarding furniture, shelving and 
equipment in preparation for the work to be done in LSW 
and MAIN for Phase II. Doors and locks were repaired at 
Harvard-Lee, LSW, Rockport, New South and Mt. Pleasant. 
Ceramic floor tile was replaced at Collinwood and 
Fulton.  
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The Garage is working on servicing snow blowers and salt 
spreaders for the branches. 

 
 
SAFETY & PROTECTIVE SERVICES 
 
SAFETY SERVICES  
 

 Staff requisition forms completed to replace 
officer positions vacated by Lt. Babbits and Lt. 
Romance. 

 Part time officers Wayne Kresak and Carrie Krouse 
were promoted to full time officers. One part time 
position is filled and interviews will be scheduled 
for the last part time position.  

 SPS has completed the Five District Staffing Plan 
which will ensure the deployment of five branch 
patrol vehicles. 

 Commander of Cleveland Police Department’s Fourth 
District recommends placing “No Loitering” signs on 
the exterior of CPL branches so CPD patrol cars can 
address loitering issues without needing to be 
called. Joyce Dodril was contacted regarding the 
legality of signs and placement. 
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PROTECTIVE SERVICES  
 
Activity 
 
Month  Total 

Dispatch  

Activit‐ies 

Ave  

per 

day 

Total  

Alarms 

Branch 

Emer‐

gencies 

Branch 

Visits 

Downtown 

Campus 

Incidents 

Incident 

Reports 

Gen. 

CPL 

access 

activit

ies 

Dec 2015  4351  189 113 39 627 154  60  37

Nov 2015  4252  185 136 127 754 129  78  58

Oct 2015  5810  215 167 51 682 167  67  47

Sept 2015  5520  221 101 40 675 157  56  56

Aug 2015  6132  236 112 46 850 146  76  68

July 2015  7336  282 122 55 1006 144  87  73

June 2015  6992  280 140 42 592 170  55  58

May 2015  6010  240 140 37 390 250  52  55

April 2015  5818  223 154 39 219 294  50  64

Mar 2015  5363  206 169 32 195 278  65  73

Feb 2015  4538  206 183 18 209 178  43  45

Jan 2015  5123  205 190 35 179 220  78  45

Dec 2014  4747  190 192 31 194 254  53  38

Nov 2014  4442  198 196 17 237 189  40  48

 
 
 
Special Attention, Special Events, and Significant 
Incidents  

 A juvenile male patron that had been harassing 
Mount Pleasant staff was arrested 1/12/16 for 
trespassing. 

 12/3 a patron that has made numerous advances to a 
female staff member in Tech Central was arrested 
for outstanding warrants. 

 12/7 Garden Valley branch was placed in an 
Emergency Lockdown due to a shooting that took 
place near the branch.  SPS branch patrol responded 
and assisted branch staff with closing. 

 12/9 a disruptive juvenile spit on the Children’s 
Librarian at South Brooklyn. The juvenile was gone 
on arrival when SPS arrived. 

 12/11 a group of juveniles were expelled from Walz 
branch; while outside they became confrontational 
with Ms. Leftkowitz.   
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 Branch patrol responded to Sterling branch 12/10 
for an overflowing toilet running out into the 
branch.  The water supply shut off valve was closed 
to stop the overflow. 

 12/14 a stolen bike led to a fight in front of 
Rockport branch. The G4S guard was punched by a 
juvenile and CPD responded and arrested the mother 
of the aggressive juvenile. 

 Branch patrol made contact on 12/15 with a female 
patron that monopolizes the restroom and smokes 
inside the restroom at Lorain branch. She was given 
a warning. 

 12/15 CPD and SPS were dispatched to Harvard Lee 
for a male with a knife inside the branch.  CPD 
arrived first and arrested the male for outstanding 
warrants. 

 On 12/22 a young lady went into Collinwood branch 
after being attacked by a loose dog.  EMS was 
called and they transported the victim but left her 
two little sisters at the branch.  A library staff 
member along with the G4S guard escorted the 
children home and the mother became irate when the 
G4S guard stepped inside her home. I spoke with the 
mother and it has been resolved. 
 

Protective and Fire Systems  
 SPS officers were instructed on and practiced 

conducting fire drills in the 4th quarter of 2015 
with Lt. Duncan. 

 4th quarter drills were completed. 
 

Contract Security  
 The MLK guard was removed after it was determined 

she falsified her timecard on 1/8/16; I visited the 
branch that afternoon and she wasn’t present. 

 I am reviewing a new post order binder for the 
contract security guards. 

 
Administration  

 The SPS officer post at Lake Shore will be 
eliminated and replaced with a G4S guard to 
increase the amount of officers available for Five 
District Staffing Plan. Tish Lowery signed off on 
the proposal. 

 All officers are signed up for the upcoming 
AED/First Aid classes. 
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INFORMATION TECHNOLOGY & CLEVNET 
 
CLEVNET Directors’ Panel 
The CLEVNET Directors’ Panel met December 9, 2015, at 
the Lake Shore Facility.  The Panel discussed the 
timetable for the Bylaws Ad Hoc Committee and what 
should happen if a library approaches CLEVNET for 
membership before the bylaws are revised.  While the 
decision to bring a new library system into CLEVNET 
currently rests with CPL’s Board alone, the Panel would 
like the opportunity to weigh in on the question early 
in the process.  The capacity for expansion was a 
concern raised during CLEVNET’s strategic planning 
process. 
 
As part of her ongoing efforts to respond to the call in 
CLEVNET’s Strategic Plan for greater fiscal 
transparency, Carrie Krenicky, CPL’s Chief Financial 
Officer, has been posting a Year-to-Date Budget Report 
each month on the CLEVNET Member’s Site since September 
2015.  The Panel expressed their appreciation for the 
easy access to this information and the timeliness in 
which Ms. Krenicky provides it. 
 
As in past meetings of the Panel, the Directors 
continued to express their concerns about staffing in 
IT/CLEVNET and the ability to retain and attract talent.  
The Panel would like there to be an annual meeting of 
the Directors’ Panel Chair and CPL’s Director to discuss 
CLEVNET’s strategic priorities, staffing being one of 
them.  Timothy Diamond, CPL’s Chief Knowledge Officer 
and liaison to CLEVNET, agreed to arrange the meeting. 
 
In July 2015, the location of the quarterly meeting of 
the CLEVNET Directors had to be changed at the last 
minute due to a scheduling conflict at CPL’s Lake Shore 
Facility.  The meeting was held instead at the Main 
Library of the Wayne County Public Library in Wooster, 
Ohio.  The Directors seemed to enjoy the change of venue 
and the opportunity to tour Wooster’s library and learn 
more about their offerings and services.  Afterwards, 
the Directors were sent an online survey to see if they 
would like the location of the quarterly meeting to move 
around CLEVNET and they overwhelmingly agreed that they 
would.  In response to their wishes, Hilary Prisbylla, 
Director of CLEVNET, has scheduled the first quarterly 
meeting of 2016 for Friday, January 29, 2016, at Medina 
County District Library’s Brunswick Library.   
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CLEVNET Projects  
 Perry Public Library migrated to CLEVNET VoIP. 

 Wi-Fi upgraded at Madison and Ritter (Vermilion) 
libraries. 

 The rollover process to move data into the new 2016 
fiscal cycle was completed for those libraries in 
CLEVNET using the acquisitions module in SirsiDynix.  

 Software and Webware staff attended an online 
training session for configuring the new Enterprise 
public catalog software. 

 
CPL Projects 
 Domain Controllers were replaced to increase 

reliability and Active Directory performance at the 
following locations:  Harvard-Lee, Union, Walz, 
Garden Valley, Mt. Pleasant, and Hough. 

 
 
Mr. Corrigan adjourned to the Organizational Meeting at 
2:10 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
_____________________  _______________________ 
Maritza Rodriguez   Alan Seifullah 
President     Secretary 
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2016 ORGANIZATIONAL MEETING OF THE LIBRARY BOARD 
 
Mr. Hairston called the meeting to order at 1:49 p.m. 
 
Election of Officers 
 
Mr. Hairston, Nominating Committee Chair, presented the 
following report on behalf of the Nominating Committee 
which was comprised of himself, Alan Seifullah and Alice 
Butts. 
 
President--------------------------Maritza Rodriguez 
Vice President---------------------Alan Seifullah 
Secretary--------------------------Thomas D. Corrigan 
 
Mr. Hairston moved that the nominations be closed. Mr. 
Corrigan seconded the motion, which passed unanimously 
by roll call vote. 
 
The Nominating Committee’s report was approved 
unanimously by voice vote. 
 
Mr. Hairston moved to accept the Nominating Committee’s 
recommendations as proposed. Mr. Corrigan seconded the 
motion, which passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez thanked the Nominating Committee. 
 
Election of Fiscal Officer & Appointment of Deputy 
Fiscal Officer 
 
Ms. Rodriguez moved approval of the following 
resolution. Mr. Seifullah seconded the motion, which 
passed unanimously by roll call vote. 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, That Carolyn (“Carrie”) Krenicky be 
elected to serve as Fiscal Officer from the Year 2016 
Organizational Meeting  through the Year 2017 
Organizational Meeting and that a stipend of $400.00 per 
month be paid for the duties as Fiscal Officer; and  

 
BE IT RESOLVED, That Laura Armstrong be appointed to 
serve as Deputy Fiscal Officer from the Year 2016 
Organizational Meeting through the Year 2017  
 
 
 
 

OFFICERS 
  Elected 

FISCAL 
OFFICER 
  Elected 
 

DEPUTY FISCAL 
OFFICERS 
  Appointed 
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Organizational Meeting and that a stipend of $250.00 per  
month be paid for the duties as Deputy Fiscal Officer. 

 
 

Renewal of Surety Bonds on Fiscal Officers 
 
Mr. Hairston moved approval of the following resolution. 
Ms. Butts seconded the motion, which passed unanimously 
by roll call vote. 
 
BE IT RESOLVED, That the Public Official  
Surety Bond on the Fiscal Officer and Deputy  
Fiscal Officer for coverage of $50,000 be  
renewed through the next Organizational  
Meeting in 2017. 
 
Ms. Rodriguez adjourned the Organizational Meeting at 
1:52 p.m. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
_____________________  _______________________ 
Maritza Rodriguez   Thomas D. Corrigan 
President     Secretary 

SURETY 
BOND ON 
FISCAL 
OFFICERS 
  Approved 
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